
 

 

 

BOARD REPORT 

REPORT NO.: 2022-45 

MEETING DATE: JULY 21, 2022 

SUBJECT: CHILD CARE MITIGATION FUNDING 

 

RECOMMENDATION 

THAT with respect to Report No. 2022-45 (Corporate Services Division), we, The 
District of Thunder Bay Social Services Administration Board (Board), approve up to 
$3,072,463 pertaining to Child Care Mitigation Funding, be transferred from Operations 
to the Early Years Reserve Fund; 
 
AND THAT the necessary By-law be presented to the Board, for consideration. 

REPORT SUMMARY 

To provide The District of Thunder Bay Social Services Administration Board 
(TBDSSAB or the Board) with a recommendation regarding Child Care Mitigation 
Funding. 

BACKGROUND 

At the February 21, 2013 meeting, the Board was presented with Report No. 2013-11 – 
Child Care Funding Formula and Framework, which provided an overview of changes to 
the funding formula and framework to be implemented by the Ministry of Education 
(MED).  At the time, the new formula represented a significant decrease to TBDSSAB’s 
child care funding allocation.   
 
To support TBDSSAB through the transition, the MED provided $3,967,324 in Mitigation 
Funding.  Attachment #1 – Mitigation Funding Letter, states that TBDSSAB is 
responsible for determining how to best use the Mitigation Funding to support the local 
child care system and also states that TBDSSAB will report to the Ministry on the 
amount of mitigation funding used on an annual basis until all funds have been utilized. 
 
Subsequent changes in the funding formula and framework resulted in TBDSSAB’s 
child care funding levels being restored; the Mitigation Funding was not subject to 
recovery.  In July 2015, the Board was presented with Report No. 2015-59 – Child Care 
Mitigation Funding, which outlined a strategy to utilize Mitigation Funding to enhance 
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the child care service system.  Through the annual Operating Budget process, the 
Board has approved the use of Mitigation Funding accordingly.   
 
The year-end reporting and reconciliation process with the MED requires the annual 
child care and early years funding allocation be fully expended before Mitigation 
Funding can be utilized.  As a result, to date, only $894,861 of Mitigation Funding has 
been used, with the remaining balance of $3,072,463 recorded as deferred revenue in 
the 2021 Audited Financial Statements.  
 
The Board had established the Early Years Reserve Fund to be used to create new 
child care spaces, including the physical relocation of existing spaces.  The balance of 
this Reserve Fund was $533,340 as at December 31, 2021. 

COMMENTS 

TBDSSAB has recorded the remaining Mitigation Funding balance of $3,072,463 as 
deferred revenue as at December 31, 2021.  The only condition relative to Mitigation 
Funding per the attached Mitigation Funding Letter is that it be used to support the local 
child care system.  However, the unique MED reconciliation process makes it 
challenging to develop and implement a prudent funding strategy to utilize the Mitigation 
Funding. 
 
Since there is no mechanism for recovery identified in the funding letter, the funding 
may be considered earned by virtue of the Board’s signed acknowledgment of the letter.  
Once the funding has been recognized as revenue, the Board can approve the transfer 
of funds into the Early Years Reserve Fund to be used, at the Board’s sole discretion, in 
accordance with the Reserve Fund parameters. 
 
The Early Years Reserve Fund By-law No. 09-2016 limits withdrawals from the Reserve 
Fund to only fund the establishment of new child care spaces.  Administration 
recommends amending the By-law to allow for increased flexibility to enable TBDSSAB 
to respond to the complex needs of the child care and early years’ service system.  
Amending the By-law to encompass both operating and capital requirements is 
consistent with the intended use of the Mitigation Funding and would support 
Administration in the development of a long-term child care and early years strategy. 

STRATEGIC PLAN IMPACT 

This report relates to the Board’s strategic direction of Financial Stewardship, with a 
focus on ensuring accountability of TBDSSAB resources 
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FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 

The 2022 Operating Budget allowed $374,800 to supplement the funding allocation to 
child care operators.  Pending the final reconciliation with the MED for the 2022 year, 
the balance of Mitigation Funding, up to $3,072,463, may be recognized as revenue and 
transferred into the Early Years Reserve Fund. 

CONCLUSION 

It is concluded that the Mitigation Funding balance of up to $3,072,463 should be 
recognized as revenue in the 2022 year, and transferred into the Early Years Reserve 
Fund. 
 
It is further concluded that the Early Years Reserve Fund By-law No. 09-2016 should be 
amended to expand the use to fund both capital and operating requirements within the 
child care and early years’ service system. 

REFERENCE MATERIALS 

Attachment  #1 Mitigation Funding Letter 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

PREPARED BY: Keri Greaves, CPA, CMA, Manager, Finance 

SIGNATURE 
 

APPROVED BY Georgina Daniels, FCPA, FCA, Director - Corporate Services Division 

SIGNATURE 
 

SUBMITTED BY: William (Bill) Bradica, Chief Administrative Officer 
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